PLANNING/WORKING COMMITTEE MINUTES
MINUTES of the Wrockwardine Wood & Trench Parish Council Planning/Working Committee Meeting held on Tuesday 5th August 2014 at the Parish Council Centre, Church Road, Wrockwardine Wood at  7pm.
PRESENT:
Cllr’s. C.F. Smith – Chair. K. Watkins – Vice Chair, K. Hanmer and S. Reynolds.
P/822 Apologies 
RESOLVED – to accept apologies from Cllr. H. Smith (on holiday).
P/823 Disclosable Pecuniary Interests
There were no Disclosable Pecuniary Interests declared.

P/824 The Minutes of the Planning/Working Committee Meeting held on 3rd June 2014 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
P/825  To consider Planning Application 2013/0861, Outline planning permission for the erection of up to 123 dwellings together with open space, sports pitches, landscaping and associated infrastructure, and the demolition of the existing school buildings with all matters reserved.  Amended description, details submitted and changes to site boundary at Sutherland Business & Enterprise College, Gibbons Road, Trench.

The Chair pointed out that the public open land on which it is proposed to site two football pitches was bequeathed to the residents of Trench in 1952 and we need to point out that this land is not part of the site.  A covenant on this land was amended in the 1990’s to say it could revert back, but it was not amended officially. 
Cllr. Shirley Reynolds pointed out that one of the proposed football pitches is very close to Trench Tots Nursery and this raises safeguarding issues.  Cllr. Reynolds said that the proximity of these pitches to resident’s properties is totally wrong.
The Chair remarked that there has never been a senior pitch on this site that is open to the public; there has only been a senior pitch for the use of the school.  The Chair said that in the past the Parish Council ensured that the field was kept open for the informal use of residents. 

The Chair pointed out that there is no changing or toilet facilities, no car parking facilities and no management plan proposed for the site and this piece of ground needs to be a separate application. 

Cllr. Reynolds questioned the affect the pitches will have on the play park that Telford & Wrekin Council has spent such a lot of money on.

The Chair said that the access onto Gibbons Road needs to be considered and we should point out that cars and children do not mix very well.
Cllr. Hanmer said that vehicles travel far too fast down Gibbons Road and an entrance at the end of Gibbons Road will cause further problems.

It was pointed out that the entrances to the proposed estate are not in the right place to ensure that the new community is ‘married’ into the existing community and prevent new residents from being isolated.  The new entrances need to be sited in Gibbons Road and Woodhouse Crescent.

The Chair opened the meeting to the public.

Mrs. Madeley said that she spent two hours with the Planning Officer Kim Wilson recently and expressed her disappointment that this site has been submitted as just one application.

Mrs. Madeley pointed out that there is no need to replace a senior pitch as there has been no senior football for over 14 years and when it was last played there was major disruption to residents and excessive damage to nearby properties.  Residents had windows broken, roof slates and fencing damaged and suffered abuse including a case of GBH against a resident.  Incidents occurred every Sunday and during seniors evening training.  If a senior pitch is marked out it will be just 3’ from the children’s play area which is used by ages 4 – 12 years and raises health and safety issues.  Both goal lines have public rights of way running behind them with very little ball protection netting. The side lines are in very close proximity to residents and the potential of damage to properties.  This proposal would seriously affect the quality of life for these residents.  Previously it was rarely possible to get a football team to accept responsibility for damage they caused and to pay any costs.

There are no changing facilities anywhere in the area.  Boundary hedges are often used as toilets by youngsters playing on the field and it would be undesirable for this to take place by seniors.

There are concerns that if changing facilities were to be built, who would fund and maintain them.  There are further concerns about the attraction of anti-social behaviour on the field which has ceased over the last few years.

All of these concerns have been raised and submitted to planners by the councils own Parks & Environment Department.  There is also concern about the proposed excess of football pitches and no other outside green space for general recreational purposes.

At present junior parking causes problems that residents can resolve by discussion with managers and parents.  Senior teams are not as easily approached and in the past have been very aggressive when asked not to obstruct people’s homes.  If the addition of 2 further pitches is allowed, the area at the end of Gibbons Road will become one huge car park at weekends.

When seniors played on the pitch years ago, the ground would be so cut up after a match, it became unusable for general recreation for the rest of the week.

Mrs. Madeley said that residents do not object to the continuation of junior football but some extra ball protection is needed in places to prevent damage to personal fences.

Mrs. Madeley requested that Councillors speak on residents behalf when this application is considered by the Planning Committee.

Mr. Brown said that he agrees with the comments made by Mrs. Madeley, but pointed out that a 20’ fence would be needed to stop any damage to his property as suffered previously on numerous occasions.  Mr. Brown said that another problem in the area is the number of learner drivers that use Gibbons Road.  The Chair pointed out that it would be difficult to stop learner drivers from using Gibbons Road as their vehicles are legally taxed and insured.

Mrs. Madeley pointed out that the planning officer Kim Wilson made some suggestions regarding the nursery when they met last week and it was quite a positive meeting.

Rev. Stafford said that regarding community cohesion, he feels that the nursery is being short changed and while other areas seem to get a bigger piece of the cake, the nursery needs a bigger piece of the cake.  If 123 houses are allowed on this site then there will be more children who will need more space.  There will be an impact on the local schools and the junior school is presently full to bursting.  Rev. Stafford said that Trench Road is at saturation point along with Gibbons Road, Lennock Road and Furnace Lane and another 123 houses are going to be thrown into the melting pot.  Rev. Stafford said that instead of looking at a map, people need to come into the community and see for themselves.  Rev. Stafford said that he agrees with the comment that the new housing would be isolated and more consideration is needed of the layout of the site.
Louise from Trench Tots said that they are grateful to the council for allowing them to stay on site and continue to provide child care to the community.  Last year’s plans showed land available to them at the side of the nursery, but on the amended plans this land has been taken, preventing them from extending the nursery.  They will now be unable to offer further nursery provision and their chance of obtaining funding to provide an extra room which would be for the use of the community as well as the nursery are reduced.  Parking is a massive concern as there is no designated parking for the nursery which will cause congestion and accident potential.  An entrance sited on the other side would have been much better.  Louise asked if another football pitch is necessary when they can provide nursery provision and more local employment.  Trench Tots have just lost two members of staff who left because they were concerned about the future of their jobs.
Mrs. Madeley said that it is very important that we fight this application and keep a high profile and work together.

A resident asked about the health and safety of the nursery children while the school is demolished.  The Chair said that TWC have upgraded a lot of schools while they were remained open so have the necessary experience to ensure everyone’s safety.  The Chair expressed concern that there may be asbestos in the building but pointed out that together with Cllr. Reynolds he will ensure it is dealt with appropriately.

Rev. Stafford said that it has been reported in the Shropshire Star that Wrekin Housing Trust houses are being sold and pointed out that people who want to stay in Wrockwardine Wood can’t because of the lack of housing.  Rev. Stafford said that he believes the new houses will be private and there will be no social housing available.  Cllr. Reynolds said that this has not been decided yet as this is an outline application.  The Chair said that we need to point out that 35% of the housing should be social affordable housing.

Mrs. Madeley asked who will maintain the estate once it is built and the Chair said that the developer will be responsible.

A resident asked where construction traffic will be accessing the site.  The Chair said that unfortunately construction traffic always causes problems and disruption can only be kept to a minimum and the Borough Councillors will monitor it.

Mrs. Madeley asked what the process is now and the Chair said that comments made by the parish council planning committee will go before the TWC planning committee as part of a report presented to them by the planning officers and they will consider all comments and either accept or reject the application.  The Chair said that he will make sure our comments also go to the planning team leaders.  The Chair said that residents may want to lobby plans board members at this point.

Cllr. Reynolds suggested that Trench Tots Nursery could apply to speak as a business and she will try to get five minutes of time for any registered speaker at the plans board meeting instead of the usual three.  The Chair said that the parish council can also speak at the plans board together with a Borough Councillor, a representative from the residents and Trench Tots Nursery.
The Chair closed the meeting to the public and returned to Item 4 on the agenda.

RESOLVED - to object to the planning application taking into consideration all the above comments.  

Cllr. Reynolds requested that the application be green carded and that we request members of the plans board make a site visit.
Cllr. Hanmer said that she is prepared to speak on behalf of the parish council on the car parking issues.
P/826 To consider Planning Application 2014/0639, Outline application for the erection of a bungalow with all matters reserved at Cylmor, Cockshutt Road, Wrockwardine Wood
The Chair pointed out the TWC Parks & Open Spaces Department is opposing this application because it compromised the Cockshutt and would set a precedent for further development.

Cllr. K. Watkins said that he has an old map that shows there are wells on this site.

It was pointed out that this application is on the same site as a recently withdrawn application at Pleasant View.

A resident said that he owns Cylmor and this application is nothing to do with him and he thinks the applicant is using this address to enable him to obtain planning permission.

REOLVED ​– to object to this application for the same reasons as the objections to the application for Pleasant View.
P/827  To consider any Planning Applications received after publication of the Agenda.

W2014/0680 – erection of 1 no. detached dormer bungalow with detached garage on land opposite Blencathra, Rocfield Terrace, Wrockwardine Wood
Cllr. Reynolds pointed out that the applicant bought this land as garden area last year and is now submitting a planning application.  
RESOLVED – to object to this application as the land was originally for garden space, it overlooks other properties and there are doubts about the stability of the land.
P/828 Any other items of information or Items for the next agenda   
There were no further items.
P/829  Date of the next meeting   As and when required.                                                                                               
The meeting closed at 7.55pm.
Signed ………………………………………….

Date ………………………………
              Chair                                                                                               
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